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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 20, 2007
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION
At 6:30 p.m., the Council met in closed session to discuss the following:

A. Conference with labor negotiators regarding Police Officers Association, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957

B. Liability Claims, Claimants:  Elaine Straw and John Elk, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Associate Civil Engineer Lee, Police Commander Macey, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

City Manager Holstine recommended removing Item VIII.C from the Consent Calendar, noting there were some pages missing from the agenda report.  He advised that this item will be on the next regular meeting agenda.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

INTRODUCTIONS AND PRESENTATIONS


A.
2007 American Society of Civil Engineers’ “New Face of Engineering”

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault informed the Council that as part of National Engineers Week each year, the professional engineering organizations each select one engineer who represents the “New Face of Engineering.”  He said nominees are typically recently licensed people under 30 who have noteworthy accomplishments.  He announced that this year, the American Society of Civil Engineers, the most prominent organization in the U.S. for civil engineers, selected Brisbane’s Associate Civil Engineer Matt Lee for this distinction.

City Engineer Breault described Associate Civil Engineer Lee’s duties, and commended him for his assistance in applying for grants to fund major projects.  He said Associate Civil Engineer Lee served as project manager for the dog park, the Community Garden, the basketball courts, and many components of the solar energy system.  He applauded and congratulated Associate Civil Engineer Lee for his selection.

Associate Civil Engineer Lee thanked the City of Brisbane for providing an opportunity for him to perform.  He expressed his appreciation to his wife and members of the community for their support.  Mayor Waldo commended Associate Civil Engineer Lee and wished him well.


B.
New Police Sergeant Thomas Lynn
Police Chief Hitchcock talked about the Police Department’s exchange program with neighboring cities.  He said Officer Jennifer Lee will be on loan to the City of Millbrae until the end of March, and in exchange, Brisbane received Sergeant Thomas Lynn from Millbrae.  He described Sergeant Lynn’s background and welcomed him to the staff.

Sergeant Lynn thanked the City of Brisbane for allowing this exchange opportunity and said he looks forward to working with the Brisbane staff.

Councilmembers welcomed Sergeant Lynn and encouraged him to apply for a full-time position with the Brisbane Police Department.

C. New Teen Coordinator Greg Mihan

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels introduced the new Teen Coordinator, Greg Mihan, and welcomed him to the staff.  He noted Mr. Mihan has experience with other city programs for teens, and has already implemented some new activities and events to attract more kids.

Teen Coordinator Mihan noted that his aunt and uncle have enjoyed living in Brisbane for over twenty years, and this relationship gave him a connection to the community.  He said he looks forward to meeting more people and working in Brisbane.

D. Update on Mosquito Abatement District Operation

Bob Maynard, City of Brisbane trustee for the Mosquito Abatement District, introduced Dr. Chinda Peavey, Vectorologist, and Mr. James Count, Operations Manager.

Dr. Peavey provided an overview of the Mosquito Abatement District’s programs.  She said mosquito control is the primary function, and the District also conducts surveillance for diseases transmitted by insects and ticks, such as West Nile virus, Lyme disease, and plague.  She noted the District’s laboratory is involved with disease surveillance and monitoring, and lab interacts with operations on trapping and mosquito control.

Dr. Peavey stated that the District has an integrated pest management program, using a variety of different systems to control pests.  She noted this approach requires an understanding of insect biology.  She advised that there are 20 different species of mosquito in and around Brisbane, and they found in different places and different seasons.  Dr. Peavey said the District’s goal is to eliminate mosquitoes before they emerge as biting adults.  She added that an integrated pest management program also entails monitoring of results to identify areas that need treatment and evaluate the effectiveness of the treatment.

Mr. Count showed a slides illustrating the mosquito life cycle.

Dr. Peavey said the District uses bio-rational materials, meaning materials that are very specific to mosquitoes and do not harm other insects.  She noted the materials include two types of bacteria, insect growth regulator, and surface films, all specifically targeted to mosquitoes.

Mr. Count indicated that the District tries to control mosquitoes primarily in their aquatic stage, before they disperse.  He said the County has 11 zones, each with technicians and source databases to identify specific sites.  He noted those areas are checked every 30 days, and ditches and marsh areas are checked about every 14 days.

Mr. Count said the District often responds to service requests from people who have mosquitoes, yellowjackets, or other kinds of insect problems.

Dr. Peavey stated that there is a technician assigned specifically to the Brisbane area.

Dr. Peavey advised that the District is concerned about West Nile virus in response to positive tests on birds up the Peninsula and through Brisbane.  She said residents who find dead birds should call so the birds can be submitted to the state Health Department for testing.  Dr. Peavey indicated that there have not been any positive mosquito tests yet for West Nile virus, but the primary carrier of the disease is the Northern house mosquito, the target of most of the District’s control programs.  She added that this mosquito is found in underground storm drains and utility vaults, and in places where water collects underneath houses.

Mr. Count said the District has extensive control programs for controlling the house mosquito, including trucks that check catchbasins and cross-drains every 7 to 9 days.  The District does underground treatment by flushing blocked hydrant lines, clearing and treating telephone vaults with growth regulators, and using sand and peat gravel to fill specific areas near the Bay that are subject to subsidence and cracking beneath buildings.

Mr. Count showed a jar full of mosquitoes collected in a typical residential neighborhood.  He cautioned that old tires, ornamental ponds, neglected hot tubs, and rainwater containers can all harbor mosquito larvae and need to be checked.

Dr. Peavey described monitoring to assess effectiveness of mosquito control methods.  She showed a carbon dioxide trap that attracts and sucks in mosquitoes, and said these traps help identify new sources of mosquitoes and monitor effectiveness of control programs.  She encouraged people with mosquito problems to call the District for assistance in locating possible sources and setting traps.

Mr. Count showed slides of amphibious equipment used to control mosquitoes in the marshy area east of Sierra Point.  He talked about the District’s cord grass control program, operating in conjunction with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Wildlife Conservancy, and California Department of Fish and Game.  He said an invasive species of Eastern cord grass is taking over canals and climbing banks, disturbing native species habitat.  Mr. Count noted the control program involves using a blue dye to show areas needing follow-up treatment.


Dr. Peavey said an additional service for residents provided by the District is control of yellowjackets and wasps, primarily ground-nesting yellowjackets.  She noted that if the nesting site can be located, a dust is used to kill the queen.  She advised that there is a new invasive European paper wasp that has been causing a problem in the County, and residents can request assistance with these wasps as well.

Dr. Peavey reported that the District conducts ongoing surveys for other insect-borne diseases such as Lyme disease.  She showed a picture of a Western black-legged tick, a transmitter of Lyme disease.  She noted the County Health Department and State Health Department have been surveying San Bruno Mountain for insect disease for many years.  

Dr. Peavey said plague was recognized in wild mice on San Bruno Mountain in the 1940’s, and there was an outbreak of plague in San Francisco at the turn of the century.  She noted the District conducts surveys on the mountain a couple times a year.

Dr. Peavey encouraged residents to call the District at 650-344-8592 for assistance.

CM Conway asked Dr. Peavey and Mr. Count to provide a copy of their presentation to the staff.

CM Barnes asked if the growth factor used by the District has been analyzed for structural similarity to endocrine disruptors.  Dr. Peavey explained that the material is an entirely different molecule, not used by vertebrates.  She confirmed that the material has been tested extensively and is registered by the EPA.  She stated that the substance has no effect on birds, mammals, fish, or humans.

Dr. Peavey noted that mosquitoes are relatively delicate animals, so the level of pesticide required to control them is much lower than levels that would impact larger insects.

Mayor Waldo and Councilmembers thanked Dr. Peavey and Mr. Count for their presentation.

APPROVAL OF MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORT

A. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of November 30, 2006

B. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of December 31, 2006

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the November 30 and December 31, 2006 Monthly Investment Reports.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway requested that Item A be removed from the Consent Calendar.

B.
Adopt Resolution No. 2007-01 approving the 2007 Investment Policy

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Item B.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of December 4, 2006

CM Conway drew attention to Page 3, last sentence, and said he believed either CM Barnes or CM Bologoff made the motion.  City Clerk Schroeder said she would check the meeting tapes.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the December 4 minutes with that clarification.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Waldo noted Page 5 refers to the Davey Tree work, and he asked about the status of the tree inventory report.  City Manager Holstine said that since presenting the Davey Tree proposal in December, Davey advised that it is not likely grant funds can be obtained, and the grant application and award process could take several months, so the City authorized Davey to proceed with the contract.  He added that he expected to receive the report in a timely fashion so the work can be included in next year’s budget.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Consider appointment of Lori Liu to the Open Space and Ecology Committee

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to appoint Lori Liu to the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Councilmembers congratulated Ms. Liu on her appointment.

NEW BUSINESS

A. Consider schedule for Baylands alternatives development and focus groups

Community Development Director Prince recommended that the City Council review and approve a schedule of workshops on the Baylands Specific Plan.  He also welcomed direction from the Council on the public involvement process and list of community groups to be included.  He said the staff proposes having workshops on Baylands alternatives at the City Council meetings on April 9, for a kickoff, and on April 30, for community issues and visioning.

Community Development Director Prince noted the staff envisions using several methods to gather input, ranging from public workshops, meetings with stakeholder groups, public open houses, newsletters, in addition to City Council and Planning Commission workshops on alternatives.  He said the regular workshops will be reinforced through meetings with individual stakeholders.

CM Conway suggested holding an additional workshop on a Saturday so more people can attend.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.  Community Development Director Prince said he would confer with the consultants about their schedule and report back with proposed dates.

Mayor Waldo noted the schedule shows a City Council meeting on the General Plan on July 2.  He indicated he was not available the first two weeks in July and asked the Council to consider moving that date.  CM Richardson proposed having another meeting on June 25.  Mayor Waldo said he was available on either June 25 or July 23.

CM Bologoff advised that he would be absent for the April 16 City Council meeting.

CM Barnes proposed considering the Youth Advisory Committee as another group to provide input.  He said he liked the idea of outreach to homeowners associations as well.  Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes questioned whether outreach to the Lions Club on this issue would be inconsistent with their policy of remaining apolitical.  City Manager Holstine said none of the proposed groups have been contacted, and some may decide on their own not to offer input.  He recommended inviting these groups as a way of reaching people in the community who might not otherwise participate.  He welcomed additional suggestions for groups and organizations that should be added to the list.

B. Consider approval of additional hours for Communications Intern, Police Department in support of records, and upgrading of position for the support of Director of Emergency Services

Finance Director Schillinger presented two items for the Council’s consideration, additional hours for the Communications Intern and upgrading a Police Department position.  

Finance Director Schillinger said Caroline Chang was hired last summer to develop a City of Brisbane communication policy, which has been effective and successful.  He noted the City of Brisbane extended Ms. Chang’s employment through the school year, and her services have included writing articles for the monthly City newsletter, updating the City’s Website and blog, surveying local businesses regarding recreational facilities, contacting Crocker Park businesses about the Crocker Park Recreational Trail, and negotiating more favorable electrical rates for the City.  Finance Director Schillinger recommended approving additional hours to keep Ms. Chang for the rest of the school year and throughout the summer.  

Finance Director Schillinger advised that increasing Ms. Chang’s hours will make her eligible for PERS contributions, at some additional cost to the City.  He said he would provide a more detailed proposal as part of the mid-year budget session in March.

Finance Director Schillinger reported that the City has been running a backlog in trying to convert Police Department records into an electronic format.  He recommended approving four hours per week for record conversion, and combining that time with the four-hour part-time administrative position included in the budget to create an eight-hour position.  He proposed moving the current assistant to the Emergency Services Director to the Police Department for one day per week, and assigning a full-time office service specialist to assist the Emergency Services Director as an office service specialist.

Finance Director Schillinger advised that there was no need for a budget adjustment to make these changes, because the hours could be shifted and combined within the existing budget.  He stated that the proposed reorganization will allow better utilization of staff and help catch up on the backlog in the Police Department, and he recommended approval.

CM Barnes asked if the proposed changes will become permanent staff positions.  Finance Director Schillinger said the Police Department needs about four hours per day for records conversion and other tasks, so that will become a permanent four-hour position.  In the case of the Communications Intern, he noted, the City will have an ongoing need for a communications program, whether it is staffed by interns or permanent employees.

CM Conway asked for more details about the intern’s activities regarding better electric rates.  Finance Director Schillinger said the issue pertains to the rates charged to the City of Brisbane, not Brisbane residents.  He noted the intern investigated the current standard rate versus a time-of-use rate, which may better reflect business usage on certain days and at certain times.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about providing a competitive process for qualified local applicants to be considered for these positions.  Finance Director Schillinger stated that there are three internships available this summer that are being advertised, and the City’s human resources staff is conducting a competitive salary survey.  Finance Director Schillinger noted that the intern assigned to the Public Works Department will working on a research paper on sustainable energy resources at the Baylands, and another intern will work with the Parks and Recreation Department to develop a business plan.

Finance Director Schillinger commented that authorizing additional hours for the current Communications Intern is consistent with the City’s policy of rewarding good performance and retaining talented people.  

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the additional hours and position changes as proposed.  

CM Barnes expressed concern about expanding the number of City staff.  He said he appreciated the value and skills of City employees, but questioned whether the need for these positions had been fully justified and whether funds could be better spent elsewhere.

City Manager Holstine said the most recent community survey highlighted the effectiveness of the City’s communications and outreach programs.  He acknowledged CM Barnes’ concerns and noted the staff will provide a more detailed proposal as part of the mid-year budget discussion in March.  He commented that the City supports efforts to interest young people in public service careers, and he recommended continuing these programs and grooming younger employees to replace people who will be retiring.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

C. Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 518, waiving first reading, amending Title 18 of the Municipal Code pertaining to the Brisbane Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton proposed updating Title 18 of the Municipal Code to incorporate the license agreement and application form approved by the Council last August.  He noted the older ordinance and the revised version were provided in the meeting packet, and he reviewed the changes.

CM Barnes referred to Section 18.06.070, “Subletting,” last full line, and suggested replacing “that the City may do” with “by the City.”

CM Conway observed that the provisions do not address portable vessels, such as kayaks.  Marina Services Director Warburton said his intent was to first update Title 18, and then make further changes regarding kayaks, electrolysis, proper power cords, and other issues.  He added that kayak racks had been installed.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Section 18.10.010, “Lodging,” and recommended eliminating the exception.  He noted the City spent considerable time and money several years ago evicting live-aboards.  


City Attorney Toppel said no changes were proposed to that section.  He noted the ordinance can be revised and brought back, if the Council wishes.

Marina Services Director Warburton stated that the Marina’s current BCDC permit specifically prohibits liveaboards.  He said that police security aides are allowed to stay on their boats at nights when they are on duty.


CM Conway recalled that the City Council had talked about considering authorizing two liveaboards for security purposes.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the lease agreement recently approved by the Council expressly prohibits liveaboards.  He noted the ordinance could be revised to cover overnight stays by police security personnel.  

Councilmembers recommended deleting the last part of the first sentence, beginning with, “except as expressly authorized . . .”

Marina Services Director Warburton said he would come back with a revised ordinance.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce the ordinance as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider acceptance of construction bid for Marina Gate Ramp

Marina Services Director Warburton said the Council previously approved a proposal to construct a ramp from the upper parking lot at the Marina to Dock Gate 4.  He noted the Council approved a replacement design in September, bids were solicited from nine contractors, and three firms responded.  He advised that approximately $21,000 was appropriated for this project in the 2005-06 budget, but the work was delayed and the funding was not carried over to the current fiscal year.  Marina Services Director Warburton advised that funds are available in the Parks and Recreation reserve account.  He reported that the lowest bid was $20,625 from Fence Pro, and he recommended accepting that bid.

Mayor Waldo noted the Fence Pro bid was less than half the other bids and comes from a local company.  Marina Services Director Warburton said all the bidders he contacted were local businesses.

CM Conway asked if the 11 percent slope on the ramp was ADA-compliant.  Marina Services Director Warburton stated that because of the grade, distance spanned, and location of the landing, ADA compliance was not possible.  He said the building inspector recommended posting a sign directing people with disability to the access point between Gates 4 and 5.

Marina Services Director Warburton said the business plan research done by the intern last summer revealed that Dock 4 was being underutilized because of the difficult access from the parking lot.  He noted one of the purposes of the improvement is to increase the occupancy of that dock.

CM Conway expressed support for the project.

CM Richardson recommended monitoring the contract closely.  She noted there may be numerous change orders, given the significant difference in the bid prices.

Mayor Waldo stated that he has used this contractor for three jobs, and each job was completed at the bid price with no problems.

Marina Services Director Warburton said he will be using City staff to do clearing and site preparation work, which helps control costs.

CM Bologoff recommended adding “not to exceed” language in the contract, and Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to accept the bid for the Marina Gate Ramp project as recommended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

E. Provide direction to staff regarding priorities of projects for which the City is requesting funds from the federal government

CM Conway recommended pursuing grant funds for water and sewer projects.

Finance Director Schillinger noted the City’s applications for federal grant funds have not been very successful in the past couple years.  He said the Teen Center was initially awarded $50,000 for after-school programs, but Congress eliminated this earmarked funding later in the budget process.  The City’s congressional representatives and consultants believe Congress may fund some of these specific projects next year.  Finance Director Schillinger recommended pursuing federal grants for water and sewer products as a second priority, with police station improvements as a third priority.  For future years, he suggested investigating funding opportunities for a library, gymnasium, and recreation center.

CM Barnes noted the staff report indicates the City’s lobbying consultant suggests mentioning future needs to congressional representatives now, even if funding is not being sought until the future.  He recommended staying in touch with both federal and state legislators every year before the legislative season begins so they have Brisbane’s needs and issues in mind.  Other councilmembers agreed.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded the City Council that the next two Monday night meetings will focus on review of the Open Space Element of the General Plan.  He noted the March 12 meeting will feature a presentation on alternative energy as part of the Baylands Speakers Series.

B. Traffic Advisory Committee update

Police Commander Macey informed the City Council that the Traffic Advisory Committee has been dealing with concerns about speeding vehicles and heavy traffic on Mariposa and Solano Streets.  He reported that a speed survey was conducted, which confirmed that 94.2 percent of vehicles were at or below the speed limit, while about 5 percent were speeding.

Police Commander Macey said that although 5 percent may not seem substantial, the Traffic Advisory Committee recognized the neighborhood concerns about speeding and developed an action plan calling for radar enforcement, speed monitors, and a school bulletin warning parents about speeding and identifying alternative routes.  In response, he noted, the Police Department has increased officer enforcement and use of radar within the past three weeks, and only one citation has been issued.  Police Commander Macey indicated that another speed survey will be conducted to see if the number of vehicles and number of speeders have decreased.

CM Conway supported programs to encourage more kids to walk to school.  He commented that the concern about childhood obesity is justified, and parents contribute to the problem by driving their children short distances in town.  Police Commander Macey agreed.  He noted that many parents are unwilling to allow their children to walk to school for safety reasons.  CM Conway pointed out that Brisbane is a safe, sheltered community. 

Councilmembers thanked Police Commander Macey for the update.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

B. Council Meeting Recess in August

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to have a City Council recess throughout the month of August.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
Prem Lal, Brisbane resident, reported that he received a flyer announcing that Universal Paragon Corporation planned to develop land at the Brisbane Marina with two 14-story buildings, and he asked if this information was correct.

City Manager Holstine acknowledged receiving a copy of the same flyer.  He clarified that Universal Paragon Corporation made a presentation some months ago on a conceptual proposal that would require a number of changes to the existing master plan for Sierra Point and the agreements between the Redevelopment Agency, City, and applicant.  He said the application will be required to undergo environmental review as well.  He stated that the City has not yet accepted the application as complete, so the environmental review phase has not yet begun.

City Manager Holstine advised that the City anticipates that the application will eventually be deemed complete.  He noted the application involves no purchase of land at the Marina.  He said the applicant proposes swapping some land for a park at Sierra Point, a feature previously recommended by the City’s consultant.  City Manager Holstine indicated that the environmental process will probably begin in late spring and last six to nine months.

City Manager Holstine said the current Sierra Point Master Plan proposes a 700-room hotel, and this applicant is proposing an 800-room project, half condominiums and half hotel, which will require additional approvals by the Council.

Mayor Waldo assured members of the public that the decision process will involve plenty of public input.  Mr. Lal said the flyer implied the project was a “done deal.”

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Bologoff, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:53 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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